NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

February 21, 2013
Albuquerque, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, February 21, 2013
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 9:00, a.m., Thursday, February 21, 2013.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, Caroline Benavidez, and Jeff Turner.  Board member participating by phone:  James Miyagishima.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, Mary Sarate – Director of Business & Finance, Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services, Margie Macias – Director of Student Support Services, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Regent Caroline Benavidez.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments.
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that since the last board meeting she had the privilege of attending the Residential Campus Holiday Sampler and made a successful bid on a beautiful cutting board that was made by the Residential Campus students.  She congratulated the students and staff who participated in the Braille Challenge that was held on the Residential Campus the second week of February.  Unfortunately she was not feeling well and was unable to attend but understands that it was a huge success.  There was a wonderful article about the Braille Challenge that was published in the Alamogordo Daily News.  She congratulated Regent Jeff Turner on his recent confirmation to the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  She is sorry she was unable to attend but understands that it went very well.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he wishes he was attending the meeting in person, but is enjoying some vacation time in Lubbock, Texas.  He also congratulated Regent Jeff Turner on his confirmation.    
Jeff Turner – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that it is official as he was confirmed to the Board of Regents last week.  He thanked Board President Hall and Superintendent Lyle for attending and supporting him during his confirmation hearing in Santa Fe. He stated it was an interesting experience.  Our contract lobbyist, The Rutherford Group also attended the confirmation and afterward took us on a tour of the capital building where he had the opportunity to meet some our state’s legislators.  It was very interesting to see the process that goes on during a legislative session.  He stated that he has been confirmed to the Board of Regents through December 2014 since he is filling the remainder of the term that was held by former Regent David Baland.  But he is hopeful that he will be reconfirmed for another 6 years after this short term.
Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that this is a busy time of year at her school, and she is getting ready for state testing.  She has had the opportunity to venture into something that hasn’t been considered for blind students in the past.  It is a program that the district supports and is called Advantage Math.  Her principal has been very supportive and is getting her trained in the program.  She stated that she feels that this program will really make some changes for the students allowing them to access math in a more meaningful way.  She stated that she is very excited about the program.  
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she had the opportunity to attend Regent Turner’s confirmation in Santa Fe which was wonderful.  She stated that she was happy that she could be there and offer her support.  She also had the opportunity to tour the capital with our lobbyist and meet some of our state’s legislators.  It was a very enjoyable time.  She also had the opportunity to attend a meeting with the NM Higher Education Department along with Superintendent Lyle.  She congratulated Danette Fuller on the successful Braille Challenge and is interested in hearing more about it.
V.
A.
Public Input.

There was no one present for public input.  

B.
Parent Input.



There was no one present for parent input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Mr. Tom Rutherford, our contract lobbyist is here to present his Legislative/Lobbyist Update and she asked that he be allowed to present as the next agenda item so that he can get back to Santa Fe since the legislature is still in session.  She also asked that the FY12 Audit Report, which is part of Executive Session, be held at 11:00 a.m. as that is when the auditor is scheduled to arrive from Las Cruces.  This will allow her to do her presentation and immediately head back to Las Cruces.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda, as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of December 13, 2012.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 13, 2012, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items


E.
Legislative/Lobbyist Update

Superintendent Lyle introduced Mr. Tom Rutherford from The Rutherford Group, the NMSBVI contract lobbyist.  Mr. Rutherford provided the board with an overview of his firm’s efforts on behalf of NMSBVI during the State of New Mexico 2013 legislative session.

On completion of his presentation the NMSBVI Board of Regents thanked Mr. Rutherford and his associates for their work on behalf of NMSBVI and for their continued efforts to educate our state legislators regarding our mission, our goals and challenges, and the importance of their support.

VI.
Board Activities (cont.)


C.
Superintendent’s Report

Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to her presented report she would like to tell the board that NMSBVI has been going through our programs and revisiting all that we do, while asking ourselves why we do what we do; is what we do still valuable; what needs to go forward; what needs to change; etc.  These discussions are being held across all programs.  She stated that this type of periodic program audit is important to the health of what we do.  It has been a fabulous process.  It is always fun to listen to staff and to their dreams as they relate to NMSBVI.  This audit has shown us that we have some very solid programs in place.  As a result of this process we have set some goals for ourselves regarding which programs can handle more students next year based on our ongoing construction, and that sort of thing.  She stated that Danette Fuller and herself have committed themselves to the staff on the Residential Campus to find students for a couple programs.  She stated that she will be working with Albuquerque Schools and will be organizing a parent night so that we have a chance to talk to some of the Zia Elementary School parents of children that are getting ready to transition to middle school and may benefit from our Jump Start Program.  She stated that she will be traveling with some of the itinerant teachers with Albuquerque Public Schools to visit some of the kids that they think may benefit from our post school programs.  She stated that we feel like we are getting the word out regarding what NMSBVI has to offer.  It is hard tiring work but will benefit the students who need what we have to offer.  She stated that it is good to see the passion of all of the NMSBVI staff.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  The Board thanked Superintendent Lyle for her hard work and dedication to NMSBVI.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. November 2012 Financial Reports.

Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for November 2012, including:


Investment Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve the November 2012 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B. December 2012 Financial Reports.

Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for December 2012, including:


Investment Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow


Operating Budget/Expense Report

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the December 2012 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Quarterly Financial Report Certification

Mary Sarate presented the Quarterly Financial Report Certification for Board approval.  She stated that this report is a recap of where we are, year to date.  She reviewed the contents of the report and stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  She stated that staff continue to do a phenomenal job of staying within their approved budgets.  There were no questions.  
UPON A MOTION by Jeff Turner, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Quarterly Financial Report Certification, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Inventory Recertification 2011-2012

Mary Sarate presented the Inventory Recertification 2011-2012 for Board review and approval.  This recertification includes a summary report of 2011-2012 Inventory of Fixed Assets, and a summary of additions, deletions, and reclassifications.  She reviewed the contents of the report.  Upon completion of her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Inventory Recertification for 2011-2012, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

IX.
Major Focus – Residential & ECP Campus Safety and Security
John Williams, NMSBVI Safety & Security Coordinator provided an overview of the recent changes to security procedures on the Residential Campus, including the development and implementation of a comprehensive lock down plan tailored for each individual building.  He also outlined the campus wide changes that have been implemented to ensure that we can adequately safeguard our students, staff, and school assets.
Beth Lyle – ECP Safety & Security Coordinator talked about the impact that the Newtown, CT tragedy had on the ECP and provided an overview of the preparedness plan that has been developed and implemented for the Early Childhood Program site, and reviewed the daily procedures that have been put in place to adequately safeguard our students, staff, and school assets.
X.
Policies & Procedures.

A. Annual Review of NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Act.
John Williams presented NMSBVI Policy 010 for the Board’s annual review.  He stated that a review of state statute indicates that this policy is current and requires no revision.  He stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the annual review of NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Act, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B. Review/revision of NMSBVI Policy 460, Catastrophic Leave Bank.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 460.  She stated that this policy was revised to reflect a revision to the annual enrollment period.  The policy now reflects that enrollment into the bank will be conducted annually commencing with the beginning of the school year through November of each year.  The previous policy reflected the enrollment period as being the beginning of the school year through October 1st.  It also now states that all employees, as well as new employees have the option to join and are given through the end of November to donate their time.  She explained that this policy revision will allow employees sufficient time to accrue enough leave at the beginning of the school year so that they may contribute to the Catastrophic Leave Bank, thereby making them eligible to utilize if it they have a need to.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 460, Catastrophic Leave Bank, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
C. Review/revision of NMSBVI Policy 500, Education Program.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 500.  She stated that this policy was revised to reflect a minor revision necessary due to a change in state law.  The state law requires children to begin school when they turn 3 years of age.  They no longer have the option to wait until the completion of that school year and start the following fall.  Our policy has been revised to reflect the change in state law.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 500, Education Program, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Review/revision to NMSBVI Policy 646, Use of NMSBVI Facilities & Services.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 646.  She stated that this policy has been revised to reflect the requirements and fee structure for outside organizations/agencies wishing to utilize the services of our Transportation staff and school vehicles. She stated that this revision was put together because in the past we have had nothing in place that addresses this issue when outside organizations/agencies request the use of our school vehicles.  This issue was discussed by the Board of Regents many years ago, and at that time they stated that they do not feel that it is good practice to allow the use of our vehicles, however nothing was put into writing regarding this issue.  We have developed this revision to spark discussion within the current Board regarding the use of our vehicles.  The revision requires any organization/agency wishing to utilize our vehicles to provide adequate liability insurance, pay a daily use fee, reimburse NMSBVI for the fuel costs, and pay the hourly wage, plus 30% for benefits for NMSBVI employed and trained motor vehicle operators to drive the vehicle(s).  Regent Turner stated that as a business professional, in the transportation industry, he has grave reservations about NMSBVI getting into the area of renting out their vehicles.  The liability and legal issues that arise from this practice are much more than NMSBVI wants to take on, and can result in some very costly litigation expenses.  After further discussion the Board stated that they do not want to get into the business of renting any of the vehicles in our fleet.  The wear and tear on the vehicles increase when we do this, and the liability issues are just too great.  The Board asked that a statement be incorporated into this policy that clearly states that NMSBVI does not allow the use of our school vehicles by any outside organization/agency/or private party.  Also following further discussion the Board acknowledged that there is a difference between allowing the public to rent our vehicles, and the liability that comes with that practice, and the school’s need to transport parents and other vision or education professionals in our vehicles on school related business/activities.  It is allowable to transport non-employees if the business/activity is directly related to the mission of our school, and their liability is covered under our NM Risk Management policy.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we will make the appropriate revisions to this policy and bring the policy back to the Board on the April 2013 agenda.
VIII.
Executive Session.

10:52 a.m. to 12:02 p.m., February 21, 2013
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:52 a.m., Thursday, February 21, 2013, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; and FY12 Audit Report.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Turner, and Hall, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, Mary Sarate, Director of Business & Finance, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  Ms. Debbie Gray, Kriegel/Gray/Shaw & Co. P.C. will participate in the FY12 Audit Report portion of the closed session. Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Turner, and Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:02 p.m., Thursday, February 21, 2012, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; and FY12 Audit Report.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye.  Regent Miyagishima and Regent Turner were not present for the vote.
XI.
Other Items (cont.)

A. Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez stated that in addition to the presented report she would like to inform the Board that we have also received one retirement notification.  Our Food Services Manager, Brenda Summerall has submitted her retirement letter to be effective at the end of this school year.  She stated that she has nothing else to add to the report and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

B. Program Updates.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she met with the baby group on February 20, 2013.  During the late winter they have their second “all team” meeting and meet all day to discuss what is going on within their programs.  She stated that they talked in length about their goals and where they are going.  The Preschool Program is doing Parent/Teacher conferences this week.  They now add students on their third birthday, which means that they have incoming students all year long.  Their count is up to approximately 80 students which keeps them very busy.  Things are going well with the Preschool Program.  Regent Hall asked how many kids come into the Preschool Program at one time.  Superintendent Lyle stated that they usually come in one at a time.  During the course of the school year we have about 30 kids total come into the program.  The program is always getting ready for someone new coming in. That is tough in the fall because you do not have enough kids to fill up all the classrooms, but you can’t eliminate the classroom or move the teachers, because students will be coming, and quickly.  We have had to revisit how we group our students.  All in all everyone in the Preschool Program was worried about these changes, but experience has shown us that it is not as bad as anticipated.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Danette Fuller and herself joined Outreach in August 2012.  She stated that they meet weekly.  There are certainly changes in the school district’s perceptions of NMSBVI and what we will do.  When we quit doing direct service our good name in the communities took a big hit.  What we have changed this year is what we are saying and what we are offering to the districts.  We are communicating to them that we are here to help them problem solve so that we are all doing the important pieces consistently.  As a result we have a lot of interest in the Personnel Preparation Program (PPP).  Dr. Mason has indicated that the PPP will have about 10 new students in the fall with 10 students finishing up.  That program is going very well.  She stated that overall NMSBVI is doing very well.  She stated that as we put the new budget together we will probably be asking for a couple of new Outreach positions as we know specifically what we need for that program.  She stated that she has been talking with the legislature this session about support to districts, what districts need, and what we need to do as NMSBVI to help the processes.  She stated that there is a recommendation going through the legislative process that the legislature give us an additional $100,000.00 to help support those new positions.  She stated that overall this is a very good time of the year with everyone working very hard.  Staff are working hard on curriculum and the students are making good progress.  
Danette Fuller stated that the first Braille Challenge was a great success with 19 students participating.  9 of the students were from our campus and 10 from around the state.  We had students from Santa Fe, Albuquerque, Los Lunas, Carlsbad, Gadston, Anthony, and Farmington.  The students from around the state came to the Residential Campus on Friday and spent Friday night in our dorm, which she understands was a huge success.   The students had a wonderful time socializing, singing, and building some great relationships.  She said that it doesn’t matter how successful the Braille Challenge was, as our students, and students from around the state had an opportunity to socialize and make new friends with students that faced the same challenges.  Some of the students from around the state are the only Braille users in their school district.  So it was good for them to be able to come and share their Braille experience with other students who use Braille.  It was a learning opportunity for everyone that participated.  She stated that 5 of our 9 students placed 1st through 3rd place in the Braille Challenge, in their age divisions.  For the majority of the students it was their first time do a Braille Challenge, and they found out that it can be very difficult.  Since this was our first Braille Challenge we learned a lot about how to organize it, how to schedule, etc.  We had a lot of our staff involved in running and scoring the challenge, along with assistance from the Commission for the Blind.  The whole event went very smoothly and was a success.  There were students attending who had never been on our campus before, and students who had never been away from home before.   Because of the success of this event and because of the enjoyment that the students got out of it, next year we are looking to possibly schedule two secondary student weekends on campus with a focus on different learning/fun activities.  This would involve our students and students from around the state.  Students have suggested that focus areas could be music, sports, cultural related activities, etc.  The students are very excited about this type of weekend on campus.  She stated that we have our ski program running right now.  We are getting ready to start state assessments in March.  Spring IEPs are underway.  She stated that as part of her Outreach responsibilities she has recently returned from spending two days in Taos at their school district, has an appointment with the Deming Special Education Director, and the Silver City Special Education Director to talk to them about what their students needs are.  She stated that she feels that her Outreach efforts are showing some success.  Even though we have multiple buildings closed on the Residential Campus and construction everywhere, things are moving along nicely this school year.  That has only been possible because of our wonderful faculty, staff, and students.  They are amazingly flexible.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that before we move on to the next agenda item she would like to inform the Board that we are just finishing up the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Registry.  The registration period closed last Thursday and we have until the early part of March to get everything together.  We are having to track down a large number of the students within school districts around the state and when we do track them down we are encouraging the school districts to get their students registered with APH.  She stated that she applauds Beth Lyle for her work with the APH Registry.  She truly understands the importance of this and works very diligently to ensure that students from around the state are getting registered.

Regent Benavidez asked if Dr. Mason is still planning to have a meeting with the Board to discuss the new direction of the Personnel Preparation Program.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she believes that she is still planning on meeting with the Board.  Dr. Mason is putting together an advisory council.  She stated that she is meeting with Dr. Mason in about a week and will work with her to identify who will sit on that advisory council.  She stated that Dr. Mason has been working more on the university side because we had a lot of things that needed to be aligned with the university.  She has been spending a lot of time working on the program and seems to have everything in pretty good order.  President Hall stated that she would like to see Regent Benavidez participate as part of the PPP Advisory Council.  

D.
IDEA-B Budget Amendment.

Mary Sarate presented an amendment to the IDEA-B budget.  She reviewed the contents of the amendment with the Board for their clarification.  The amendment that is presented to the Board reflects the movement of funds from within the budget to increase the travel, training, supplies, and equipment line items.  She stated that these amendments do not increase the overall IDEA-B approved budget.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by James Miyagishima, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the IDEA-B Budget Amendment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Babies Count.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) has asked New Mexico to consider writing a proposal to take Babies Count.  She stated that when we host the Preschool Symposium in March, we have put Babies Count on the agenda.  She stated that as she began putting things together she thought that it would be good to share with the Board of Regents what she is thinking about regarding the scope of work for the Babies Count project.  Since this is a little outside of our day to day work, she feels that it is important that she gets a little direction from the Board regarding support of this project.  Babies Count is an effort at the national level to know where our young children are at the time of visual impairment diagnosis, and to follow them in a way that can help drive some of the decision making related to Personnel Preparation Program course work, to help ophthalmologist’s know what the prevalence numbers are, and researchers tap into this information.  The database is currently fairly stagnant and has never had the support that it needs to go nationwide.  The ten original participating states contribute to the database, of which New Mexico was one.  However, each state does it with different degrees of efficiency.  It is going to take some work at the national level to get this database where it needs to be.  She stated that she thinks that the beginning step would be to pull together those initial ten states and ask them whether this database is viable, and what they feel it would take, as a commitment, from all of us to make this happen for the nation.  If they do not feel it is viable, and they do not feel that the commitment is there, we then need to ask ourselves if we just let the initiative die.  We are at the stage that if someone does not step up and take on this initiative, with a plan, the initiative is going to go away.  APH is determined, that while they can help support this, they cannot be the sole entity responsible for it.  She stated that she brings this matter to the Board to get their response.  Regent Benavidez asked if the Superintendent feels that there are going to be some large hours that need to be devoted to this.  And is she asking the Board if we feel that it is worth her involvement.  Superintendent Lyle stated that if we take responsibility for this initiative she feels that we would have to, at the very least, dedicate a full time employee (FTE) position to this project because we will need to develop a plan, then we will have to work with Perkins to devise a training program for states, and then work with states to implement the plan.  This will all take travel, and we will have costs related to building the strategic plan for the initiative.  She stated that if states feel that this is important, they should be able to contribute, somehow, in the necessary funding of this project.  But initially NMSBVI will bear the costs.  Regent Benavidez stated that if she understands correctly, NMSBVI is being asked to take on this project by APH.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is correct.  She stated that APH does have two other proposals, but have opted to not go with either of the other two.  One of the proposals is from Perkins, but they do not have an Early Childhood leader in place that can take on this initiative.  Perkins has agreed to help us if we decide to take it on.  The other proposal came from Dr. Deb Hatten, who is the university professor who has crunched the current data.  Her proposal would not push the project forward; it would simply provide the number crunching service.  President Hall stated that she feels that it is a worthwhile program but she is concerned about NMSBVI having to provide an FTE and initially take on the other costs.  Regent Turner stated that he would rather see the additional FTE go to our Outreach Program and benefit children within the State of New Mexico.  President Hall agreed.  She stated that she feels that it is a worthwhile program, but to ask NMSBVI to spearhead it at this time is difficult.  Regent McAninch stated that it may be beneficial to contact those original ten states to determine their current level of commitment.  If the commitment is just not there, then there is no sense in NMSBVI taking on this initiative.  If however the original ten states continue to be committed to the initiative, we need to take a closer look at this.  Superintendent Lyle stated that APH has not communicated that they are unwilling to help.  In fact they have communicated that they could provide some financial support.  They just do not want to head up the initiative as they feel that it is outside of their scope of work.  Regent Benavidez asked if we could fund the FTE through some type of grant process, for a year at a time.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is a possibility, but she feels that this would need to be spearheaded by one of our baby people, because if we use someone who does not know the field then they do not have that passion for early brain development.  If we do not know where our kids are in the state, and if we are not supporting them right now, and we wait until they are in school before we look for them, then it is too late.  Regent Benavidez stated that she agrees that we need to have someone who is experienced in that field.  She was thinking that the position could be funded through grant money.  But she would be concerned about pulling someone from within our programs as it may have an adverse effect on our programs.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we could identify someone within our programs that could take on this initiative on a half time basis and disperse half of their caseload to others within the program.  We also may be able find enough support after the Preschool Symposium by going forward with this as a proposal to the ten original states, who may be interested in helping with that half time position.  This is something that we will need to look closely at.  She stated that she hates to see the initiative go away as she feels that it is integral to the future of our kids.  But we have a lot to do within our own state.  Regent Benavidez stated that if the initiative is not getting accurate data, then the initiative is not living up to its potential and not providing anyone with the information that is necessary and valuable.  Technologically we should be getting the accurate data, but there is a hole in the system somewhere that is keeping this from happening.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she thinks that one of the reasons that NMSBVI has been asked to do this is because we are a single source provider for VI for early childhood, Birth to 3 in our state.  So we know where our babies are.  If you look to Colorado, there is no single entity that takes care of their babies.  Consequently the services are very sporadic throughout the state, depending on where you live.  So when you start trying to convince a state to use a database, you have a lot of splinters that you are going to have to deal with.  It is not a simple task to get a state onboard since there is not a single source provider within a lot of the states.  Regent McAninch asked if it is possible to present this matter during the upcoming Preschool Symposium to get a feel for the level of interest.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is her intention.  Regent Benavidez asked when APH wants our answer to their request.  Superintendent Lyle stated that due to a pending retirement at APH she feels that they want someone to take on this initiative shortly after the beginning of the 2013-2014 school year. Regent Benavidez stated that she thinks what the Board is communicating is that we do not want to be the ones that say yes to this and end up with the huge time commitment and financial commitment only to find out that no one else in the nation wants a vested interest.  She thinks that the key at this point is to communicate with the original ten states to determine the level of interest and commitment.  Some exhibited commitment outside of New Mexico would make it easier to make a decision on this matter.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will attempt to determine the level of interest nationally and see what kind of partnerships can be put together so that NMSBVI is not strapped with more than our share.  Regent Benavidez stated that she feels that the Board of Regents agree that this initiative is important, we are just hesitate to take on so much that it is detrimental to our statewide programs.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will put the Babies Count on the April meeting agenda at which time she will report on the level of interest that exists within the original 10 states.  

F.
Capital Projects Update.

Margie Macias reviewed the contents of the provided Capital Projects Update.  The review included updates on the following projects:  PSFA Critical Deficiencies Project; Quimby Gym/Natatorium Re-roof/Natatorium paint and pool resurface; Recreation Center/Ditzler Auditorium; Garrett Dorm; Bert Reeves; water tower removal; ECP fence project; New Watkins Education Center Building; and Residential Campus site improvements.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents will be held on Thursday, April 25th at the Residential Campus.
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – December 2012 & January 2013
There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – December 2012 & January 2013
There were no questions.
VIII.
Executive Session. (2nd session)
1:05 p.m. to 1:24 p.m., February 21, 2013
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 1:05 p.m., Thursday, February 21, 2013, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Turner, and Hall, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Herb Wright, Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Turner, and Regent Hall - aye.
Regent Caroline Benavidez had to depart before the Board came out of Executive Session.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 1:24 p.m., Thursday, February 21, 2012, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed was Limited Personnel Issues. Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, and Regent Turner – aye.  
UPON A MOTION by Regent McAninch, seconded by Regent Turner, the Board moved to approve the FY12 Audit Report, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

President Hall stated that as the Board of Regents for NMSBVI they would like to say that this is the first time since 2000 that NMSBVI has had an annual audit that resulted in a report with no findings.  That is a monumental achievement and everyone at NMSBVI deserves recognition for their hard work.  She also thanked our Business & Finance Director, Mary Sarate and all of her staff, and our Director of Human Resources, Veronica Hernandez for taking such good care of our financials and achieving this excellent audit report.
XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:25 p.m., Thursday, February 21, 2013.
(Approved 4/2/13)



(Approved 4/2/13)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, Secretary


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting February 21, 2013   
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